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REQUIRE CHIP-ENABLED BRIDGE CARDS 
 
House Bill 4746 as introduced 
Sponsor:  Rep. Jason Woolford 
Committee:  Government Operations 
Complete to 8-21-25 
 
SUMMARY:  

 
House Bill 4746 would amend the Social Welfare Act to require the Department of Health and 
Human Services (DHHS) to issue, within one year after the bill takes effect, chip-enabled 
Michigan Bridge Cards to recipients of food or cash assistance benefits. 
 
Proposed 400.14n 
 

FISCAL IMPACT:  
 
House Bill 4746 would increase costs to DHHS by an indeterminate, but likely moderate, 
amount. Costs would include one-time start-up costs, such as mass reissuing of current Bridge 
Cards, systems and technology upgrades, and notifications to clients and retailers, as well as 
ongoing costs for issuing Bridge Cards to newly eligible residents and other operational 
supports. Through fiscal year 2025-26, costs would be split 50/50% between the general fund 
and federal SNAP administrative match. Due to provisions in the One Big Beautiful Bill Act 
(OBBBA), starting in FY 2026-27, costs would shift to 75% general fund and 25% federal.  
 
Cost estimates in other states implementing EBT chip cards or considering adoption have 
ranged widely based on the cost of reissuing EBT cards to current benefit recipients. For 
example, California has a food assistance caseload of approximately 3.3 million households 
and estimated costs for the transition to chip cards at $75.0 million, while Ohio has a food 
assistance caseload of approximately 700,000 households  and estimated costs at $10.1 million.  
Given these estimates and Michigan’s FY 2024-25 year-to-date average food assistance 
caseload of approximately 757,000 households, costs are likely to range between $11.0 million 
and $17.0 million. 
 
Savings to the state as a result of reduced fraud are also indeterminate, but likely minimal. 
While DHHS does replace cash assistance benefits stolen because of Bridge Card fraud (card 
cloning, skimming, phishing schemes, etc.), stolen food assistance benefits were only replaced 
from October 1, 2022, through December 20, 2024.  Furthermore, food assistance benefit costs 
are 100% covered by federal SNAP funds through FY 2026-27. Starting in FY 2027-28, these 
costs will be shared by the state at a rate between 5% and 15% dependent on the state’s payment 
error rates. Adoption of more secure Bridge Cards will likely result in savings to the DHHS 
Office of Inspector General through reduced requests to unpin Bridge Cards due to fraud and 
a lower volume of suspected card cloning and skimming schemes to monitor and investigate. 
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